MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
October 21, 2011
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 21, 2011, BEGINNING AT 9:01 A.M., WITH
CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO PRESIDING.
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of October 21, 2011 will
come to order.
Mr. Clerk, may we have the roll call, please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BAISA, ROBERT CARROLL,
ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G. COUCH JR., G. RIKI
HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR DENNIS A.
MATEO.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK LANCE TAGUCHI: Chairman, we have nine Members present.
A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Members, this morning our colleague from Wailuku area will be providing the opening
remarks for us.
Mr. Victorino.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR MATEO: Again, thank you, Mr. Victorino for your opening remarks and we will
remember that word, laulima. Mahalo.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with testimony on ceremo, excuse me,
ceremonial resolutions. We have no requests from individuals who wish to offer
testimony on ceremonial resolutions. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO.
11-108
CONGRATULATING SHAYLA ANGELINE
KAMALEI BALLESTEROS FOR WINNING
THE MISS KEIKI HULA 2011 TITLE
AT THE 36 TH ANNUAL QUEEN LILI'UOKALANI
KEIKI HULA COMPETITION
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and second by Mr. Victorino to adopt the
proposed resolution.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, may I request that the resolution be read by the
Clerk in its entirety?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, please.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank the Clerk for reading
of the resolution. This is a very special moment. Here we are again with another
outstanding young Maui person. I just continue to be amazed at the number of these
resolutions that we have consistently with our young people. This was a really
special one of course because she's our Miss Keiki Hula for 2011.
She's here this morning with her parents and grandparents and friends and her
Kumu's and her whole ohana and they're a delightful bunch of people and I can
certainly see how Shayla has had the nurturing that led her to this moment. You
know, our congratulations I think, should go out to, not only to Shayla for all her hard
work and dedication to hula, but to the parents and family and to the Kumu's who
have worked so hard with her to bring home this honor.
So I know we're going to have a treat in a little while; we're going to have the
opportunity to see her dance for us and so one picture is worth a thousand words.
We're going to actually get to see the glory. So I ask my colleagues to please
support the resolution. Thank you.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I will like to thank, Ms. Baisa for
bringing this forward. We've had many opportunities to congratulate many of our
youngsters and the program that we now bring forth from Maui County. And I'd like
to share my congratulations Shayla and her family, her Kuma Hula's [sic], her Halau,
and all those who participate because it's a, it's a village; a village that is needed to
bring forth these young people so that they can go off-island and compete at these
prestigious competitions throughout the State and all over the world.
And so I would like to continue to echo our support and our congratulations to Shayla
and all of her family members and I wish them nothing but continued success. And I
look forward to her performance in a few moments. Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion? Hearing none, all
those in favor of the motion to adopt the resolution "CONGRATULATING SHAYLA
ANGELINE KAMALEI BALLESTEROS FOR WINNING THE MISS KEIKI HULA 2011
TITLE AT THE 36 1 " ANNUAL QUEEN LILI'UOKALANI KEIKI HULA
COMPETITION", signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. May I please request that Shayla and
her parents and the Kumu's join us at the podium and we'll be ready for our, her
performance.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Please join us at the podium.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And now if we can get settled, we're going to get to the best
part of this morning. Once again, congratulations to all of you from all of us. We're
very, very proud of you and I'd like to present the, the resolution. Shall we give it to
Shayla? Sure, you're the winner. Come on up, honey.
We're going to be treated. You know, I kept saying I hope you don't forget the music.
But we're going to have a special treat today because Kumu Makua, who I know as
Jaye-Jaye, is going to perform for us and she's going to sing while Shayla performs.
So take it away. You want to come up here, Napua?
KUMU HULA NAPUA MAKUA: Aloha. Okay. We'd like to mahalo all of you for giving
Shayla this great, great honor. It is a joy for my sister and I to be able to share what
little we know with the children of Maui. Shayla is going to do a song this morning
that was written for Princess Ka'iulani.
And as I was driving here, I was a little later than others, but as I was driving here this
morning I was thinking, yesterday one of my most, my, one of my new appointments
has been to serve on the State Land Use Commission. And part of that kuleana is I
listen to days of testimony, days. And yesterday was an especially long meeting and
I flew home from Honolulu and it, in this, it was it struck me as I thought about the
mete we're about to do this morning and I thought about the world we live in today. I
thought about what foresight our leaders had to be able to think of the big picture.
Because in our society today we think a lot about me and we and what we need right
now and what my family needs and we need this. And sometimes we, we get stuck
in this now and what's happening right in front of us and we tend to not step back and
look at the, the greater picture.
And I thought about how intelligent and amazing our Hawaiian women were and are
that they were able to see what our community needed and would need for the
future. Women like Emma, who left all of her, her wealth to, to healthcare and
medical care and LiWu who left all she had to orphaned Hawaiian children and the list
goes on and on. Pauahi, who left all she had for education, and Kapiolani, the same.
So, we'd like to do this for Ka'iulani and appreciate the opportunity we have to share
these lessons through hula with our youth of Maui.
(Kumu Napua Makua sang while Shayla Angeline Kamalei Ballesteros performed a hula.)
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Shayla. And we've asked Shayla if
she'd like to say a few words and of course she was very modest but I think she'll do
very well. Come on up, dear.
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MS. SHAYLA ANGELINE KAMALEI BALLESTEROS: Thank you so much for this big honor
and thank you to Kumu Napua and Kumu Kahulu for helping me. And my parents
and friends and family for supporting me and my Halau and for them supporting me
through everything I do and thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know there was a, there was an aunty in the audience that
was supposed to take a picture. Did you get it? No, now you're in trouble. But I
think, Troy, you've got them. Thank you very much. And thank all of you very, very
much. Congratulations again. And thank you, Chair for the opportunity.
CHAIR MATEO: We could do an all day of this.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know. I'm with you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If, if I might just be allowed a couple of comments. Watching
Shayna [sic] dance, I'm just reminded of the grace and the poise that our Kumu Hula
instill in our children. And, you know, it takes committed Kumu to, to pull that out of
our, our keiki. And it's just another reminder that we have some very committed
Kumu's, we have some very talented and wonderful keiki. And I give the parents a
lot of credit because I know how much time and energy goes into supporting from the
parents side.
And I know from watching Napua and Kahulu over the years, that they have an
incredible level of dedication that they bring to the Halau. And I think we're just all
very fortunate to have that combination of parents that are willing to support and
Kumu that do an incredible job and kids that are willing to dedicate the time and
energy to become the poised and, and graceful dancers that Shayna [sic] just
showed. So I just want to thank you for the late comments.
CHAIR MATEO: No problem, Mr. White. Thank you very much. Well, the renaissance
lives and we just saw an excellent demonstration of that, so thank you.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, that was RESOLUTION NO. 11-108.
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RESOLUTION
11-109
NO.
EXTENDING CONDOLENCES TO THE FAMILY OF
THE LATE JAY KIYOSHI NAKASONE
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Ms. Baisa and second by Mr. Victorino to adopt the
proposed resolution.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, may I ask that the Clerk read the resolution in it, in
its entirety.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk, please.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, for the opportunity to do this
resolution today. Jay Nakasone was a beloved friend. He was very, very close to
me and my husband and our family. We spent many, many happy hours together.
Sherman and Jay did everything that guys do, fishing, beer drinking, making hekka,
doing, building. I think Sherman and Jay worked really hard on the Nakasone's
home.
And when, when I became the Director of MEO, Jay was my partner. And whatever
craziness I wanted to do, I knew that I could count on Jay to be there with volunteers
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and to help make things happen. Whether we were building a fire, a building that
came down because of a fire and, on the MEO site, Jay was there and he was the
first one with my cousin, Rodney Perreira, to bring the work line to MEO. They had
the faith that this would work and they put their personal time and their personal
money and tools and whatever and have made it a success that all of us enjoy,
including the County as well as the non-profits. And they were the ones who had the
idea and the faith to make it happen.
I know Jay's family very, very well. I'm a good friend of Hulu. I know the children
extremely well. I have a really hard time calling them kupuna [sic] or whatever,
Kumu's, with, with their long names because I know them as Patti and Jaye-Jaye and
Jayson. You know, I watched them grow up and they're a special part of my life.
It was through Jay that I got to know Representative Nakasone. He too was an
outstanding Representative and he's much missed at the Legislature. If anybody
knew the money, Bob Nakasone, knew that budget backwards and forwards. And if
you had a CIP request, he'd be right there.
So Jay was like a kingmaker. He preferred to stay in the background. He did all the
work, he made all the food and you know did all the signs and the t-shirts and had
the Nakasone army going from door to door and he was the guy in the back of it with
his friends and that's how we got involved.
He was a best man at our wedding. And so this is a very special relationship and a
very special day for me and my family. And we'd like to offer our condolences to the
Nakasone Family from his mother, Doris, down to the grandchildren who are here
today and it, it's a special moment for a special man. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I will echo the same sentiments
as Ms. Baisa, although she had many more years of relationship with the
Nakasone's. Our family came in more recent times over the last twenty plus years.
And we first got together, politically, I remember Jay at political functions.
But really the culmination of all of this was really when his son Jayson and Michael,
became two peas in a pod. We never found one without the other and for many
years they, they were together. And I watched the rest of the family grow up and Jay
was always there and you're absolutely correct, when they, we needed help for any
fundraiser for any function, Jay was there.
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And then through the later years, as our children grew up, went off to college and I
watched the children develop into what they are today, Jay always had a particular
happiness with the grandchildren, you know, spending time and sometimes we'd sit
down and compare notes and talk about our grandchildren. You know and I had a
little older, I had a little head start because my granddaughter graduates high school
this year.
And, but we always had this common belief in doing good for Maui County. And no
matter where I went and what I did, if I had time and I stopped by Jay's house just to
talk story, it was always good because he always had this thing about, is it going to
be good for the people of Maui County? Always remind me of that, no matter what I
intended to do.
And so we will miss him, I agree, he was a very humble man. So long as he was
home with his t-shirt and his shorts and sitting in the garage having a beer with pupu,
Jay was happy. Jay was happy to be there. That was Jay, you know, he didn't like
fancy parties. I mean he'd do it, you know, and he didn't, you know. And even you
know when he was down at the Legislature with Jan Yagi Buen, you know, he'd
always open up the doors for us you know, anybody from Maui, come on in. And he
always had a particular heart for the people.
And so to the children, to Ulu [sic/ I, I say I know you miss him a lot more than we
will ever miss him but all of Maui County lost a great man. Many people may not,
unless you knew the, the Nakasone's always the name brought was Bob. And yes,
Bob was a great, great legislator but Jay was like the guy behind the scenes that
made everything work, made the, made the picture, picture perfect. And my
condolences and my deepest sympathy to the family. But I can live with the
memories and those memories will be forever, so from my family to yours, aloha.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further discussion?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if you allow me a few, a few comments
regarding the late Jay Nakasone. Obviously my, my family and the Nakasone family
goes back for many decades and I'd like to relate a, a very short story to, to the
family because like my father and my father's number four brother, Shiro, this is how I
also looked at Bob and Jay. They were like the James brothers, Frank and Jesse.
Together, two brothers were able to accomplish so much good, so much benefit for
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their family, for their friends, for their community, each doing it in his own manner that
they excelled in.
We've heard the talk of how Bob and it was interesting because I can tell you,
although Jay had the more gray hair, Bob was the older brother so appearance could
be deceiving at times. But while Bob may have been to the more public and front
face, you could always count on the army and the support and the work that Jay
would be right there with his brother by his side supporting the efforts that moved
programs, moved issues, moved projects forward for the betterment of our County.
And those two brothers not only worked for Central Maui, they very much worked for
the County of Maui at all times.
But I would like to end and just say that I, I appreciate Jay Nakasone so much
because he found the way to blend two great Pacific Island cultures. And so this
morning, my closing comments to Jay and of course his brother who's next to him in
heaven, I will just say aloha and chaganju because they have found a way to blend
Okinawan Island culture with the Hawaiian Island culture and together we have found
to have a greater benefit and a greater appreciation of our culture in this County.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to adopt the resolution entitled "EXTENDING CONDOLENCES TO
THE FAMILY OF THE LATE JAY KIYOSHI NAKASONE", signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE,

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'd like to ask Jay's children and
Hutu and any other members of the family who'd like to join us at the podium to
please do so now and ask the Members if you would please offer your condolences.
So, Nakasone Family.
CHAIR MATEO: Please join us in the, at the podium.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We'd like to thank the Members very much and thank you,
Chair. We're going to ask Napua, as the representative, they've elected her
representative, to say a few words. And Napua, may I please give you this
resolution? And you got all family support behind you, go ahead, honey.
MS. NAPUA MAKUA: Mahalo nui. Yeah, I guess, I thought because I talked already, I
wouldn't be the family representative. But we, what we're very, very grateful. And I
have a small correction, my dad was the older brother and so that's why he had all
the white hair.
But, you know, we are so fortunate again to my, I always tell people now, you know,
it's been a few months since we lost him that you don't really realize how much your
parents define you and the person you are until they're not here and you have to
figure out who am I without you. And we are so fortunate that we had him as an
example of, of selflessness, of community and civic duty.
And, and what you're saying is, is so true, Maui County and the people of Maui
County was so, so important to my dad. And he always made sure we thought of
that bigger picture and he gave of himself without thinking. He gave of himself
without ever expecting anything in return because he truly loved his community and
we're so grateful that he loved us above anything else. And we feel that we've
reaped the benefit of having a, a wonderful father and so we thank all of you for
recognizing him today. Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We'd like to thank, Napua. We know this is a difficult time to
make a speech but we knew she could do it. Thank you and God bless all of you
and we send our aloha to Jay, wherever he is, because I know that he's probably
making hekka and has a beer in his hand. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 11-109.
Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda items. We have
received three requests from individuals who wish to offer testimony on agenda
items, shall we proceed?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Before the Clerk calls up the first individual to provide
testimony to the Council this morning, the Chair would like to set the parameters for
those providing testimony.
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(Councilmember Baisa was excused from the meeting at 9:39 a.m.)
CHAIR MATEO: We welcome anyone wishing to provide their comments to the Council this
morning. You will be allowed to speak for three minutes on any of the items posted
on the agenda, on today's agenda.
When your name is called please advance to the podium, recognize yourself, state
your name for the record. And if you represent a group or organization, please so
state the name of the group and organization as well.
A lighting system on the podium is there to assist you with your testimony. At the
start of your comments, the green light will be lit. At the two-minute thirty second
mark the yellow light will be lit, letting you know you have thirty seconds to conclude.
And at the three minute mark, the red light will be lit letting you know you will need to
stop. An additional minute will be provided for you to conclude your remarks, should
you need that additional minute.
And for those of us with cell phones or other noise-making devices, this would be a
good time to turn them off or set them on the silent mode. Decer, decorum in this
chamber will be maintained.
Mr. Clerk, please call up our first testifier, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Bruce Uu, testifying on Committee
Report 11-113, followed by Anthony Freda.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. BRUCE UU (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-113):
Good morning, Council Chair and Councilmembers.
CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
MR. UU: My name is Bruce Uu, I representing myself and, and as an apprenticeship
coordinator for the Hawaii Carpenter's Union. Good morning.
You know, as I was watching from, from there the, the hula and how unique we are to
live in such a incredible place which is Maui, or Hawaii for that fact, we spread em out
larger. But I took notice of the uniqueness we have which is very unique how
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everybody greet each other, hello, goodbye. Yeah, everybody give the kiss, yeah.
The ukulele; to the Hawaiian word of the day, laulima; to the hula; to the music; to the
leis; to the, the flowers in your hair; to even the clothing we use, it's unique. This is
business attire in Hawaii. I mean how fortunate I am to have this and ha, live in a
place like this that is truly unique. Having people like Mr. Nakasone who happens to
be from Paia. I'm so proud of that, that they get the roots, I mean.
But then how do we mesh that into now, yeah? You know, had a testifier up here
and testify, a while back though. Hopefully things change that, you know, the
average cost of a home on the West Maui was 1.2 million. So we get the uniqueness
of our islands and, and then the reality cracks you like a ton of bricks that the average
cost for a house was 1.2 in Lahaina. So how do we mesh and bring it, yeah?
And it talked about Princess Pauahi Bishop, about Kamehameha Schools; Queen
Emma, about medical and then we adding the unemployment rate, and you got to be
employed or you got to pay a ton of money just to get medical. So where's the
middle ground? We mesh and we blend the components together to make it
sustainable. This might be one, Pulelehua.
You know, might be part of the solution to hit the middle ground, to blend the, the
working class to the culture and we all need one hale over our head. Was a rude
awakening, this happen now. So, I support Pulelehua and I hope, hope to make it
work where we're not building houses, that hopefully we building one community.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Uu.
MR. UU: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify, Anthony Freda, followed by David
Rockett.
(Councilmember Baisa returned to the meeting at 9:44 a.m.)

MR. ANTHONY FREDA (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-113):
Aloha. Anthony Freda, Resort Manager at the Kapalua Villas. I'm speaking on
behalf of the team. We do feel that this, this project does provide a great opportunity
for a lot of our employees and a lot of staff in the hospitality industry to live and reside
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a lot closer to, to their work also allowing them to have more time with their family
and providing, come of course, into the community. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, the next person to testify, David Rockett, testifying
on Committee Report 11-113.
MR. DAVID ROCKETT (testifying on Committee Report No. 11-113):
Good morning.
CHAIR MATEO: Morning.
MR. ROCKETT: I'm here to testify on Pulelehua, the housing project on West Maui. My
name is David Rockett. I'm testifying for myself for, I've been a resident of West Maui
since the 1960's. I've operated a charter boat operation out of Lahaina Harbor since
the 1970's, so I've been over there for long time.
But most of you that know me know me more as a soccer coach, cause I coach a lot
of soccer. Actually, I'm starting my fourteenth year as the girl's Head Soccer Coach
at Lahainaluna in about two weeks. I also am Director and Head Coach of both boys'
and girls' soccer clubs on West Maui. I've been coaching the girls from our Na Honu
Soccer Club since the 1990's, about 1995, is when we started that. And last year my
grandsons became old enough to play soccer and so now we're coaching a boys'
team, we call it Na Honu, we've got about three boys teams that we're coaching now.
All in all in our soccer club, we have about 25 families that participate with their boys
and their sons and daughters.
I also caught, coach adult soccer. I have both my daughters who are now in
their 30's. When I started coaching them they were six and seven, or seven and
eight years old. I coach them in the women's league and right now we just last week
had the start of a co-ed league that we play every year. And so the participation in
the, for the women and for the men in the co-ed league, we have probably about
22 to 25 members in those two teams.
Giving this background here, most of the people that are in those clubs, the families
and the adults that play in the adult leagues, I would say a large substantial amount
of them are renters. They don't have their own homes that they live in. And being as
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such, their prospects at this very minute aren't looking really good down the line, but,
I don't say this to them right away, but I'm saying that's the, the population in general,
help is on the way and that help is Pulelehua, okay.
It's not a proce, or project that hasn't been vetted. It's been around for a long time,
it's been changed, it's been questioned, it's been asked. And for as much as I can
tell, most of those changes, questions and of . . . have been answered pretty well.
A couple of the problems that I've heard is about the dedicated land for school and
dedicated land for park. Well, the dedicated land for school, you should make them
dedicate that but the school has to be built by the State. So if you dedicate the land,
get the State to build it. For the park about, truth be known about the State is they
don't like to build schools because they are expensive and hard to maintain. For the
park, you need to dedicate, get them to dedicate the land for the park.
Could I have one extra minute?
CHAIR MATEO: One minute.
MR. ROCKETT: And when you get them to dedicate the land for park, make it a big one
because the County doesn't like to have little tiny parks that they have to maintain.
They like to maintain big park.
So basically what I'm trying to get to you is, is to say we have a shovel ready project
on West Maui and sometimes I ask my kids at the half-time, what are you going to do
to win this game? And so I ask you guys over here, what are you going to do to get
this self-shovel ready project off the ground? Thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair and good morning, David, nice to see
you here. Just curious about that regional park, do you have any ideas of where that
could be?
MR. ROCKETT: Well, if you're going to develop it-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To see a chunk of land that would.
MR. ROCKETT: --near Pulelehua, I would get Maui Pine or, or Maui Land to dedicate the
land, okay.
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My personal idea in that area, if you're going to put a park there, if you're going to
have an area that's going to be large enough to take care of a regional park, and by
the way if you think a regional park, three soccer fields, okay, all right. No more of
this one little tiny one over off on the side, all right? Cause soccer is the largest
participatory sport on Maui from youth to adults by far. I don't see any major problem
with having it on the mauka side of the airport, okay. And, because there's, they
have the land there. And you can sit there and say, okay this is the land we need for
this park size that we plan to have. And anywhere else is going to be like a second
Napili Park, which is totally inadequate. So that's where, where I would.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Rockett. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, further questions? Thank you very
much, Mr. Rockett.
MR. ROCKETT: All pau, okay.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, Mr. Rockett was the last person that signed up to
testify on agenda items.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. The Chair will allow an opportunity for anyone in the gallery
who would like to provide comment to the Council this morning to please advance to
the podium. Members, seeing no one advance, with no objections we will close
public testimony for the day. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered. Members, we are also in receipt of written
communications. Each of you have your, your folders on your desk, communications
are in there. With no objections, we will accept them into the record. Any
objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART
OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.

Erik Jennings;
Wendy Laurel Sheveland; and
Jeannie and Everett Murrell.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with Committee Reports.

The following Committee Reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 11-113 - LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 62 (2011) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 2476 (1996), THE WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN AND
LAND USE MAP, FROM AGRICULTURE, PARK, AND OPEN SPACE TO
WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 5 (PULELEHUA), FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAHINAHINA, KAHANA, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII" be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
,

That Bill 63 (2011) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
TITLE 19, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ESTABLISH PERMISSIBLE LAND
USES, STANDARDS OF DEVELOPMENT, AND ALLOCATIONS OF LAND
FOR WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 5 (PULELEHUA) FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAHINAHINA, KAHANA, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
That Bill 64 (2011) entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE
ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO WEST MAUI PROJECT
DISTRICT 5 (PULELEHUA) (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAHINAHINA, KAHANA, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
That the County Clerk RECORD the "Unilateral Agreement and Declaration for
Conditional Zoning"; and
5.

That County Communication 06-236, from the Planning Director, be FILED.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN LAND USE
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 11-113.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Carroll and second by Mr. White to adopt the
recommendations of Committee Report No. 11-113.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Your Land Use Committee met on
August 31, 2011; September 14, 2011; September 15, 2011; and October 5, 2011.
The Council's Land Use Committee for the 2007 - 2009, 2009 - 2011, the Council
terms also met for a total of four times and conducted a site inspection.
Your Committee met with representatives of the Administration and the State
Department of Transportation and discussed the project's potential impact on traffic,
water, wastewater, public safety, affordable housing, schools, drainage, and parks.
Based on these discussions, your Committee recommended revisions to the
conditions of zoning to ensure compliance with the County's Residential Workforce
Housing Policy permit in-lieu of cash contribution for the construction of a new West
Maui Police Station. Require the construction of roundabouts in place of 4-way stop
signals and other revisions that your Committee felt would sufficiently mitigate
potential negative impacts of the project.
Your Committee also requested revised proposed bills to incorporate changes
resulting from the subdivision of the property in two larger lots ensuring consistency
with the West Maui Community Plan and incorporate non-substantive revisions.
I thank the Council for its consideration of my motion to adopt the recommendations
contained in Land Use Committee Report No. 11-113.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion?
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, I'm going to be supporting this project
but I, I did had, have had some concerns in regards to some of the issues. I, I know
that the Chairman of the Committee doesn't want any amendments made, you know,
during first reading, second reading, you know. I, I respect that but, Chairman, you
know we all had that opportunity to do it in, in an open meeting just like this. I no, I'm
not going to offer any amendments.
I, I had talked to, I had issues with the water. I've talked to the Water Department,
I've talked to the applicant and understanding that there are in, in consultation
between the County of Maui as well as Maui Land and Pine to look at the possibility
of providing water, not only for the County but ... and to this particular project. One
of the Members that sit on this Council has an issue with rates. Should the water
come to the Mahinahina plant then that would solve that issue. But both the Water
Department and Maui Land and Pine continue to negotiate in regards to water
issues.
The second issue that I had, and I've talked to Housing and Human Services, is in
regards to the affordable housing, Workforce Housing Ordinance. You know, it's
good to have that ordinance but if you look at previous projects, we haven't seen any
affordable housing come about. And this is something that we need to take a look in
regards to the affordable housing.
Yes, the developer has five years to, to start construction, to break ground but a, and
again you know, they still have Phase II, Phase III to go, you know, for approvals and
I can understand that. But when you look at all of the projects that we have in Maui
County that were approved in previous years, you know, we haven't seen any
affordable housing come up. We need to fix that Workforce Housing Policy to ensure
that the people of this County, what was promised to them, is you know done, in, in,
you know, so that reality becomes housing for those people that require housing.
So those are the things that, you know, kind of bothered me for the last couple
weeks, actually. And you know I, I needed to voice that concern because it is a
concern for this County, Chairman. And you know, like I say I'm going to support this
project. It's, it's a project that is required for West Maui. But again people, you know,
when you talk about affordable housing, you talk about schools, you're not going to
see it in the next five, ten years so just a caution. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And, and this is not only for this project, but whatever project
comes through this Council. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you very much. For this reading, I will be
supporting it with reservations, Chairman. My, my concerns regarding this project is
about the ability of the entity to perform. I've sat in this chair and listened to earlier
verbiage and narratives of how wonderful we'll be, we'll comply, we'll perform. And
although not Mr. Churchill who was leading the company that time, I don't appreciate
being deceived by this entity. And so I'm going to say for the record my issues about
what I expect out of this consideration before us this morning.
I expect Maui Land and Pineapple to fulfill the retirement obligations and benefit it
owes its employees and retirees. I expect that this company will support Haliimaile
Pineapple operations to continue to move forward and become as successful as
possible to utilize agricultural land for that intended purpose, agricultural activities.
I'm concerned about the ability for them to perform and I will be looking forward to
those annual compliance reports on the progress and completion of conditions. Do I
have faith that they're going to comply with it? No. I expect it though.
You know, this company does not have a good track record in recent years. You
know, I, I can tell you, I cannot tell you how much I miss the leadership and integrity
of a Colin Cameron, a man whose word was solid, a company who performed
because of the integrity of the individuals that ran that company. You know, this
company has still a long way to go to perform, Chairman. But, if this is just part of a
potential, increase the values so you can sell it off, then buyer beware cause I will
make sure they comply because I don't have a problem taking away zoning either,
Chairman. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Hokama and
Mr. Pontanilla for sharing the same exact sentiments that I do. And I will be
supporting this. You know the, the testifiers in favor I've known for a long time in my
community. And hearing the testimony about Mr. Nakasone who passed on, looking
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at the bigger picture, you know, what's left behind for our future generations, housing
is needed and yeah we all know that but yet we, no we haven't seen it.
And so for me to put my eggs in the Maui Land and Pine's basket and to hope that it
will happen, you know, reflecting on Mr. Hokama's comments there's, I've seen the
broken promises from this particular company. So no, they do not have a good track
record. So yes, I too will be there making sure that they're going to comply and that
they're going to move forward and do what they say they're going to do this time
around.
You know, another thing is, there was testimonies at our last committee hearing
about the closure of airports after the fact where people are notified and told, yes you
are buying property near an airport. And these rural communities in California, they
have fought it through legislation and courts to, to shut down the little rural community
airport. They weren't talking about LAX, Kahului, Honolulu, they're talking about
these more little commuter type areas and it's been, it's happened before. So that's a
concern.
And I think one of the bigger things that, that I am, you know tossing around is this,
the park has been take, it has, in the, this current general plan which we're updating
now but it's it was there and now we're just changing it, we're just taking it out. So all
the work we're doing on this new general update can just be overturned at any given
time? You know for me I kind of have an issue with that. If we're going out to
community and putting, building this general plan the community and everyone wants
but yet you know, down the road somebody can just toss it out and change it around,
you know where's, where's the, where's the enforcement on that? So that's
something that for me, I hope this is not setting precedence for us to just toss out,
you know, willy-nilly, whatever we want to put into this current general plan.
So with that, Chairman, I will be supporting but then again I, I share my, my
sentiments of Mr. Hokama, took the words right out of my mouth. And I just thank
you for this opportunity.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Mr Mr. Couch, followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I want to thank, Mr. Hokama, too
for some very strong words and I echo them, his sentiments exactly. Unfortunately,
Mr. Churchill has had, had to step into a, a kind of a hornets nest and hopefully he
can calm the hornets down and, and move, make good on his promises that haven't
been made good on before. So we will be watching. I know I will be watching and so

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 21, 2011
Page 22

far three others will also be watching and hopefully he gets, gets the job done.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. I said it earlier so I'll just repeat
myself. Others will be watching. I will push if they don't fulfill, take care of their
retirees, fulfill their other obligation. I'll look to pull the plug. I'm not just going to
watch. I'm going to look to pull the plug if necessary. I said it in committee meeting,
I'll say it again. I don't have time to be watching people break promises anymore. So
I'll do anything in our power to make sure, Mr. Churchill, Maui Land and Pine, the
plug will be pulled if God gives me the strength and the ability to do it. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, there isn't a whole lot more to be said about this. I think
that, you know, the Members have clearly expressed their concerns and their
reservations and historical references that, you know, we all have concerns about.
However, I do, I will be supporting the project and I will be supporting it because it is
a, a try at a community affordable housing. And you know the longest journey begins
with the first step. And unless we take care of this business, we're never going to
see that. We'll try our best, all of us, to pay attention, make sure that things, you
know, happen. Unfortunately none of us have the ability to look forward. We look
backward very clearly with twenty-twenty vision, sometimes I think twenty-ten. And
you know hopefully we've learned by our mistakes and that we'll all work together to
try to help make this happen. But unless we move it forward, it will never happen so I
will be supporting it. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Further discussion, Members?
The Chair would also like to share my concerns.
Like, Mr. Pontanilla and
Mr. Hokama, this is a very difficult decision for me. I have had issues with the
company from day one. And from day one it was fulfill your commitments, fulfill your
commitments, fulfill your commitments. And I can look directly at Mr. Churchill and
say you need to fulfill the commitments that you have made and presented to this
Council.
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It's very difficult for me. I will be supporting this project out of Council today with a lot
of reservations and like the rest of the Members, you know, we just need to move
forward. You need to produce and we're going to hold you accountable to the, to the
representations you've made.
Members, further discussion? All those in favor of the motion to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-113, signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

CARROLL,
BAISA,
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILLS NO. 62 (2011), 63 (2011), 64 (2011).

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-114

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution 11-110 , entitled "APPOINTMENT OF MEMBER
TO THE COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES ", be ADOPTED.
Nominating and approving the appointment of Paulo Sabado (replacing Joseph
Crugnale) to the Commission on Persons with Disabilities, for a term expiring on
March 31, 2015.

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE COMMITTEE REPORT 11-114 BE, AND
ITS RECOMMENDATION BE ADOPTED.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama, second by Mr. Carroll to adopt the
recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-114.
Mr. Hokama.
Chairman, your Committee's recommending the
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
appointment of Paulo Sabado to Commission on Persons with Disabilities for a term
expiring March 31, 2015. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of the motion
to adopt the recommendations in Committee Report No. 11-114, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 11-110.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 11-115 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that the correspondence dated August 8, 2011, from the Department
of the Corporation Counsel, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF STACEY POUNDER V. COUNTY OF MAUI,
ET AL., CIVIL NO. 09-1-0202(1)", be FILED.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, with no objections, I request the Clerk bring up
Committee Reports 11-116, 117, and 118 also.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, call up those additional Committee Reports, please.

COMMITTEE REPORT
11-116
NO.

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution 11-111 , entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT
OF ELMER STEPHEN WEREB, ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL
NO. CV 09-00198 JMS LEK" be ADOPTED.

COMMITTEE REPORT
11-117
NO.

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that Resolution 11-112 , entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT
OF MARK HIGA AND JASMINE HIGA V. DAVID ROARTY, ET AL., CIVIL
NO. 10-1-0373 (3)", be ADOPTED.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
11-118

- POLICY COMMI I I EE:

Recommending that Resolution 11-113 , entitled "AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT
OF JAMES GIBBINS V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL NO. 10-1-0443(3)", be
ADOPTED.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORTS 11-115
TO 118, INCLUSIVE AND ITS RECOMMENDATIONS BE
ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been, been moved by Mr. Hokama, second by Mr. Carroll to adopt
Committee Reports 11-115 on through 11-118.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of the motion
to adopt the recommendations in Committee Reports Nos. 11-115 on through
11-118, signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NOS. 11-111 through
11-113.
Chairman, proceeding with County Communications.
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The following County Communications were presented:

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

11-274

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated September 28, 2011)

Transmitting the "COUNTY OF MAUI SUMMARY OF TOTAL FUNDED
INDEBTEDNESS OUTSTANDING AND UNPAID AS OF JULY 1, 2011 BASED
UPON RECORDS OF THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE".
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 11-274.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama to file County
Communication No. 11-274.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. In accordance with Hawaii State
Statutes, this Communication from the Finance Director provides a summary of the
County's Total Funded Indebtedness Outstanding and Unpaid as of July 1, 2011
along with supporting schedules detailing the bonds and loans contained within the
summary.
The summary notes that the total principle amount of outstanding bonds and loans as
of July 1, 2011 to be $293,611,638.
As no further Committee action is required regarding the summary, I request this
communication be filed.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Hoka, excuse me, yeah, Mr. Hokama, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, you know, I support the, Chairman Pontanilla's
request. However, I just wish the Members to take a look, since it's normally
separated out and they do it for this report, the amount of money we still owe the
State Revolving Funds. Although we do have preferential interest rates, the amount
of money that we don't bond through normal means of a general obligation float and
go through a different type of revolving State fund program. It's still nonetheless a
very big amount. I thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Go ahead, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. Last week I had the opportunity to
attend the water conference on the Big Island and we had, from the USDA, people
talking about loan programs. And it is my intent to bring the USDA to these Council
Chambers in my meeting to apprise us of what they can do for the County in regards
to providing some financing as an a, you know we do have funding, bonds, general
obligation bonds. This is another method that we were going to use with the Police
Department.
And like, Mr. Hokama said State Revolving Funds. So this will give us a pretty good
idea, the type of funding that they can provide this County and I was amazed to see
the different categories that were in that particular handout that they gave us. Thank
you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion to file County Communication No. 11-274, signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 11-275 - ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated October 6, 2011)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Cultural Resources Commission due to the resignation of Jacey
Laborte on October 5, 2011.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would request the Clerk also bring up 276.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, call up please, 276.
NO. 11-276 - KEITH A. REGAN, ACTING MAYOR,
(dated October 13, 2011)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of a
vacancy on the Council on Aging due to the resignation of James Shefte on
October 12, 2011.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you so much.
I, I MOVE THAT COMMUNICATIONS 11-275 AND 276 BE
FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and second by Mr. Carroll to file County
Communication Nos. 11-275 and 11-276.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, the request for filing is due to the fact that the
Mayor has, by requirement, informed the Council of vacancies on County Boards and
Commissions and that there is no further Committee action necessary. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to file County Communication Nos. 11-275 and 11-276, signify by
saying "aye.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BALSA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes". Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.

NO. 11-277 - DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated October 4, 2011)
Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended September 2011.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 11-277, THE
DEPARTMENT'S OF WATER SUPPLY'S MONTHLY SOURCE
REPORT AND GROUNDWATER, GROUNDWATER USE
REPORT FOR THE MONTH ENDING SEPTEMBER 2011.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
MR. CHAIRMAN, SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Been moved by Mr. Victorino and second by Mr. Pontanilla to file County
Communication No. 11-277.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, this report is a informational purposes and it is
in everyone's binder so I would encourage my Members if they want to follow up in
various areas as far as usage of water, groundwater and other reports, that this is
available to them. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion to file County Communication No. 11-277, signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Excuse me, go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: May I request a short recess, please?
CHAIR MATEO: Sure, Members, why don't we take our, our morning break for, and we'll
return at ten thirty. Council will stand in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:16 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:33 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
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CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui, regular meeting of October 21, 2011 will
reconvene.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, continuing with County Communications.
NO. 11-278 - DANNY A. MATEO, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated October 13, 2011)
Transmitting correspondence relating to the Maka'ena Place Subdivision and the
following bills for second and final reading:
1.

Bill No. 90 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
109 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

2.

Bill No. 91 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
109 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

3.

Bill No. 92 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
143 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

4.

Bill No. 93 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
143 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

5.

Bill No. 94 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
189 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";
Bill No. 95 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
189 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 21, 2011
Page 33

7

96 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
Bill No.
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
271 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";
Bill No.
97 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
271 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

9.

Bill No.
98 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
288 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

10.

Bill No.
99 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
288 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

11.

Bill No.
100 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
236 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

12.

Bill No.
101 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
236 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

13.

Bill No.
102 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
174 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

14.

Bill No.
103 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
174 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";
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15.

Bill No. 104 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
88 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

16.

Bill No. 105 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
88 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

17.

Bill No. 106 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
AMEND THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
64 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

18.

Bill No. 107 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
64 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

19.

Bill No. 108 (2008), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
THE STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM
AGRICULTURAL TO RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT 26 KULA
HIGHWAY, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

20.

Bill No. 109 (2008), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO
CHANGE ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU--0.5 RURAL
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
26 KULA HIGHWAY, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII";

21.

Bill No. 90 (2010), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE
STATE LAND USE DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL TO
RURAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT 132 MAKA'ENA PLACE, KULA,
MAUI, HAWAII"; and

22.

Bill No. 91 (2010), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE
ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RU-0.5 RURAL DISTRICT
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT 132 MAKA'ENA
PLACE, KULA, MAUI, HAWAII".
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Chair recognizes, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS THESE 22 BILLS ON TO SECOND AND
FINAL READING AND TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 11-278.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Carroll and second by Ms. Baisa to pass on
second and final readings the 22 bills that was just recognized by the Clerk, including
the filing of the communication.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. These bills relate to 11 parcels
comprising the proposed Makena [sic] Place Subdivision in Kula, Maka'ena Place
Subdivision in Kula, Maui. The parcels range in size from 2.13 acres to 3.21 acres
each. All are located on Maka'ena Place with the exception of a single parcel
located on Kula Highway. The bills would create a district boundary amendment and
a change in zoning respectively for each of the parcels to allow development in
accordance with rural district standards.
As noted in the County Communication, the proposed bills for 10 of the parcels
passed first reading in 2008. However, in May 2010, the landowners' representative
advised the Council that the 10 revised unilateral agreements and required bond
could not be executed.
The Council referred the 20 bills back to Land Use Committee which met on these
bills in addition to bills on an eleventh parcel.
The Committee recommended that the condition relating to highway improvements
be revised and that the same conditions apply to all 11 parcels. The 22 bills passed
first reading on December 3, 2010. In early August 2011, the Council was informed
that a cash deposit had been received by the County to satisfy the bond requirement
for the project.
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The County Clerk subsequently transmitted the Unilateral Agreement to the Bureau
for recordation. The recorded UA's have been received by the Clerk.
Based on the record before the Council, I ask for the Members' support in my motion
to pass these bills on second and final reading and to file County Committee,
Communication No. 11-278.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll. Members, further discussion?
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. I'll be brief because
Member Carroll did an excellent job of summarizing the saga of Maka'ena Place.
And I've had the opportunity to, I was Land Use Chair when we were beginning to
work on this thing, and it's taken a very long time and it's been a gargantuan task to
get together 11 people and all the paperwork and money and that all, meet all the
requirements. And I would really ask my colleagues if you would please support us
so we can end the story. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I also will be supporting this bill. You know, like
Members Baisa said, you know this, the people that live on Maka'ena Place have
been really looking forward to having this thing finally done. So today we have that
opportunity. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I so, I also will support this. And I've been with the saga
with Ms. Baisa and Mr. Pontanilla and yourself. And I think, even Mr. Hokama was
here and then wasn't here and he's back again you know and Mr. Carroll might have
been here and wasn't here and he's back again. So this saga has gone on for long,
those people sitting back there just want it done so I'll cut my statement by saying I'll
support it. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, thank you. I, I too will support the bills, I think. I
need to have them reread again if you wouldn't mind. Nah, I'm just.
CHAIR MATEO: I was going to ask the Clerk to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I just want to make sure via Corp. Counsel and
everything that this is the pro, this is the first time I've seen it happen this way and
make sure we're all right and good. Is that, Mr. Corp. Counsel, we're okay with this?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Wong.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The method of doing it this way?
CORPORATION COUNSEL PATRICK WONG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further discu-Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think this is just an, another example
of the fact that dealing with the County is a saga. It creates saga's every day. And if
we do anything for the people of Maui County, it would be great to purchase the cliff
notes of Planning and Permitting so that we can move projects through without great
expense to the landowners and without great time being expended. And, and it may
not be as important in this particular issue because they've already built their homes
and I believe this is just changing the, changing the zoning.
And, and, but where we are, dealing with new projects or even if it's just a simple
home, any delay is an increase in cost to our, to our private citizens. And I just think
we need to really start taking a, a better look at the degree to which our oversight.
And we do have an oversight responsibility but we need to take a look at how our
responsibilities can be handled in a much more expeditious fashion because every
day creates additional cost, creates additional frustration.
And you know, I take my hat off to these, these owners because this has been a
saga. Unfortunately it's not an unfamiliar saga so, thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all
those in favor of the motion that the 22 bills as recognized by the Clerk be passed on
second and final reading, including the filing of this communication, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES:

BAISA,
CARROLL,
COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, the following Communications are recommended
for referral to the following Committees as noted:
NO. 11-279 - JO-ANN T. RIDAO, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN
CONCERNS, (dated October 13, 2011)
Pursuant to Section 3.35.080, Maui County Code, transmitting the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns' Affordable Housing Fund Annual Plan for Fiscal Year
2012 and copies of the following grant proposals:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

Aloha House Clean and Sober House — Acquisition;
ARC of Maui County — Hale so Ekolu — Small Group Home for
Developmentally Disabled;
Harbor Lights Project;
Hale Makana 0 Waiale Affordable Rental Rehabilitation Project; and
County of Maui Neighborhood Revitalization Program.

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-279 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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11-280

NO.

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated September 23, 2011)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROAD
WIDENING LOTS FOR THE PAIA POST OFFICE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-280 be referred to the
Infrastructure Management Committee.

NO.

11-281

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated October 6, 2011)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE LOCATION AND
BOUNDARIES OF A CEMETERY EXPANSION OF MAUI MEMORIAL PARK ON
LAND SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-281 be referred to the Land
Use Committee.
NO.

11-282

- WILLIAM SPENCE, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated October 5, 2011)

Relating to an application submitted by Chris Hart & Partners, Inc., on behalf of
Pauwela Farms, LLC, transmitting copies of documents and two proposed bills
entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO RURAL
DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT 125 PAUWELA ROAD, HAIKU,
MAUI, HAWAII"; and

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH RU-0.5 RURAL DISTRICT
ZONING FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT 125 PAUWELA ROAD, HAIKU,
MAUI, HAWAII".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-282 be referred to the Land
Use Committee.
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NO. 11-283 - WILLIAM SPENCE, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated October 5, 2011)
Relating to an application submitted by Chris Hart & Partners, Inc., on behalf of the
Roy O'Connor and Susan Engelhard O'Connor, transmitting a proposed bill entitled
"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING ROY O'CONNOR AND SUSAN
ENGELHARD O'CONNOR, TRUSTEES OF THE O'CONNOR FAMILY GRANTOR
TRUST DATED MARCH 3, 1992, A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO OPERATE A
SPIRITUAL RETREAT CENTER WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL
DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT TMK: (2) 1-3-004:008, HANA, MAUI,
HAWAII", and related documents.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-283 be referred to the Land
Use Committee.
NO. 11-284 - WILLIAM SPENCE, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated October 4, 2011)
Relating to an application submitted by Stan and Hassie Zitnik, transmitting a
proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING STAN AND
HASSIE ZITNIK AN EXTENSION OF A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO CONTINUE
THE USE OF A CONVERTED 180 SQUARE FOOT GARAGE FOR AN OFFICE
FOR AN INTERIOR DESIGNER WITHIN THE COUNTY R-2 RESIDENTIAL
DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT TAX MAP KEY NO. (2) 3-4-006:004,
2144 KAHOOKELE STREET, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII", and related documents.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-284 be referred to the Land
Use Committee.
NO. 11-285 - WILLIAM SPENCE, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated October 7, 2011)
Relating to an application submitted by John Romain, transmitting a proposed bill
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM URBAN
RESERVE DISTRICT TO SERVICE BUSINESS RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT 4869 UAKEA ROAD,
HANA, MAUI, HAWAII", and related documents.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 11-285 be referred to the Land
Use Committee.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, is there a request for reconsideration?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, you know, Mr. Pontanilla and I had a short
discussion regarding Communication 279. And while I will support the, your
recommendation, I will just say as your Policy Chair, I do not find any appropriation
component to this communication at this time. It is regarding the Annual Plan for the
Affordable Housing Program Fund, and therefore, it was my understanding that that
was within the responsibilities and purview of the Policy Committee.
If this is how the Council wishes to move forward, then I would ask that you relieve
the Policy Committee of any jurisdiction regarding this components of affordable
housing from the Committee's responsibilities because I got things to do and I don't
need to go and have an argument with staff on what should or should not be a,
referred to this Committee. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. The Chair, the Chair will look into your concern
and follow up with you directly on, on the concern. At this time, the Chair's ruling to
Budget will stand.
Members, further discussion? Thank you. If there's no objections, each of the
communications will be referred to the respective committees as recognized by the
Clerk. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, proceeding with ordinances.
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ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 57 (2011)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 16.18B.109, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO ELECTRIC VEHICLE METER INSTALLATION
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 57 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Its been moved by Ms. Cochran and second by Mr. Victorino that Bill
No. 57 (2011) pass on second and final reading.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Your Infrastructure Management
Committee met on September 12, 2011 and recommended that the Council pass on
first reading a bill to allow, by permit, one additional electric watt-hour meter to be
installed at a legal dwelling unit to serve as a charging meter for an electric vehicle.
Section 16.188.109, Maui County Code, currently restricts each legal dwelling unit to
one-electric watt meter, watt-hour meter.
Maui Electric Company is offering special charging rates through a three-year pilot
program that expires on September 30, 2013. One component of this program is a
rate that requires a separate meter for EV charging. This option is not yet available
in Maui County because of the Maui County Code restriction prohibiting a second
meter from being installed.
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Your Committee recommended passage of the bill before the Council today. I
respectfully ask for the Council's support of this, these recommendations. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion that Bill No. 57 (2011) pass on second and final reading, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 58 (2011)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 16.13,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO COMMERCIAL SIGNS
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 58 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
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CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Couch, second by Ms. Baisa that Bill No. 58 (2011)
pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The proposed bill incorporates
amendments to Chapter 16.13 of the Maui County Code to clarify that when separate
signs are intended to be viewed as a complete unit, the sign area shall be combined,
shall be the combined area of up to three abutting or overlapting, overlapping
squares, rectangles, circles, and or elliptical shaped signs.
Also, to clarify that window signs may not exceed 50 percent of the available window
space and to delete window signs as a type listed under promotional and
informational signs to ensure that window sign coverage may not exceed 50 percent
of the available window space.
I respectfully request the Council's support of Bill No. 58. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion that Bill No. 58 (2011) pass on second and final reading, signify by saying
"aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
59 (2011)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.04, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 59 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Couch, second by Ms. Baisa that Bill No. 59 (2011)
pass on, on second and final reading.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The proposed bill amends
Chapter 19.04 of the Maui County Code to revise the division, the definitions of
"basement", "building", "court", "apartment court", and "height" to add a new definition
for underground and to add a new definition for "underground parking area".
I respectfully request the Council's support of Bill No. 59. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of the motion
that Bill No. 59 (2011) pass on second and final reading, signify by saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 60 (2011)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING AN UPDATE TO THE WATER USE AND
DEVELOPMENT PLAN FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY'S LANAI
ISLAND PLAN
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 60 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino, second by Mr. Pontanilla that Bill
No. 60 (2011) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. Your Water Resource Committee
discussed this proposed bill on June 28, July 12, September 9, and
September 13, 2011. This bill fulfills the County's required, require to pre, to prepare
a Water Use and Development Plan and to adopt the plan by ordinance for the
incorporation into the State of Hawaii's Water Plan.
Corporation Counsel has approved the proposed bill as to the form and legality. I ask
my Members to support this final reading. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Chairman, I would thank, Water Chairman
Victorino, for his efforts to move this forward to, to this point. Our island of Lanai has
waited years to reach this point of final consideration to update the Lanai, Lanai's
Island Plan for regarding water.
For us this is an important piece of legislation, Chair, because following this enabling
legislation, the Council then can, in the near future, consider the creation of, by
ordinance, the Lanai Water Advisory Committee or a form of it to continue the
community's ability to work with the development projects that are being proposed
and that are being implemented and to assure that our island supply is properly
maintained and managed to the benefit of all. Thank you so much, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, further discussion? All those in favor
of the motion that Bill No. 60 (2011) pass on second and final reading, signify by
saying "aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 61 (2011)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE REPEALING ORDINANCE
NO. 3843 (2011), AND AMENDING SECTION 3.48.450,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE REAL PROPERTY
TAX HOME EXEMPTION AMOUNT
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING, BILL
NO. 61.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Ifs been moved by Mr. Pontanilla, second by Mr. Hokama that Bill
No. 61 (2011) pass on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, the bill repeals Ordinance No. 3843 (2011), passed
last July. Due to drafting error resulting in the inadvertent omission of an existing
provision relating to property classified as commercial residential and amends the
Maui County Code to lower the home exemption amount from 300,000 to 200,000 for
tax years beginning on or after July 1, 2012.
The bill also clearly establishes the effective date of the new exemption amount
within the code. The proposed revisions within the bill are all consistent with the
intent of Ordinance No. 3843 (2011).
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion? All those in
favor of the motion that Bill No. 61 (2011) pass on second and final reading, signify
by saying "aye.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk, proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, we've concluded our business for the day. The
Chair would like to acknowledge those individuals that continue to provide support to
the Council: Mr. Patrick Wong, our Corporation Counsel; Lance Taguchi, Deputy
County Clerk; Mr. Ken Fukuoka, the Director of Council Services; and our support
staff, Joyce Murashige and Theresa Valdez.
Members, thank you all very much for your work today. Have a safe weekend.
Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of October 21, 2011 is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of October 21, 2011, was adjourned by the Chair at 11:00 a.m.

T. KUWADA, COUNTY CLERK
TY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
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